
IPC WP6 Business Meeting in Vancouver, Canada, July 21 2014 (minutes compiled by Jaconette Mirck, 

Brandenburg University of Technology) 

Present: Sven de Vries, Armannd Sequin, Ian McIvor, Jud Isebrands, David Derbowka, Ray Miller, 

Frederic Pitre, Shun Shi, Michel Labrecque, Lou Licht, Stefan Vanbeveren, Terenzio Zenone, Sylvetre 

Djomo, Sharon Doty and Jaconette Mirck 

 

2012-2014 Report for WP6: 

1) At IPC 2012 WP6 proposed to make the presentations that were presented during the 24th Session in 

Dehradun available on line. This has since been done. The presentations can be accessed at: 

http://www.fao.org/forestry/26214/en/ 

2) In addition to the IPC-2012 session, WP6 proposed to organize a meeting in Gisborne, New Zealand. 

The meeting was hosted by Ian McIvor and took place in the spring of 2014. This meeting was visited by 

32 participants. Broad areas of environmental uses of poplar and willow worldwide were discussed and 

presented. Presentations are currently available online through the New Zealand Poplar and Willow 

Trust: http://www.poplarandwillow.org.nz/pages/reports/international-poplar-commission/working-

party-6-gisborne-2014/. The goal is to make them also available on the IPC website in the future. The 

field tour during the Gisborne meeting focussed on erosion control using poplars and willows. 

3) New officers were elected during the 24th Session of IPC in Dehradun, India. The new committee 
consists of the following officers: Sharon Doty (Chair), Jaconette Mirck (VC), Andrej Pilipovic (VC), 
Ioannis Dimitriou (Technical Secretary) 
 
4) WP6 had the following goals for 2012-2014; 

a) To increase the profile of WP6 on IPC website. S. Doty added a link to the WP6 website on her 
University website. She suggested other people to do the same. In addition, the WP6 website should be 
made more attractive than the rest of the FAO websites through the addition of e.g. pictures and 
technical outputs. It has been difficult to get information (e.g. reports from meetings and pictures, 
presentations) uploaded onto the website due to a lack of continuation of staff at the FAO 
headquarters. During the IPC exco meeting W. Kollert mentioned this has been caused by FAO cutbacks. 
W. Kollert offered that material can be send to him.  

b) To increase visibility of WP6. J. Isebrands, who is a member of WP6 (former chair) is one of 
the editors of the new Poplar and Willow book. Other members of WP6 have contributed to the 
Environmental Applications Chapter in this book. Doty also suggested that Google catch words and our 
activities be added to improve the number of hits for WP6. WP6 activities can also be presented in 
Poplars and Willows News, material can be emailed to IPC-WP6 committee members. S. Doty herself 
improved the visibility of the IPC and WP6 in particular through her involvement with WOCAN: Woman 
Organizing for Change in Agriculture and Natural Resource Management and outreach activities at the 
Pacific Science Center , a Husky Stadium event for the UW College of the Environment, ASUW  
Expanding Your Horizons in science, and a presentation for NASA. A twitter account can also be opened 
to improve WP6s visibility. FAO Forestry currently has an account. J. Isebrands mentioned that the 
Minister of Argentina was present at the Rome FAO forestry meeting. This is a good indication of 
Argentina’s great interest and involvement in Poplars and Willows. The newsletter is also published by 
the National Poplar Commission of Argentina. 

c) WP6 should increase its collaboration with other WPs.  

http://www.fao.org/forestry/26214/en/
http://www.poplarandwillow.org.nz/pages/reports/international-poplar-commission/working-party-6-gisborne-2014/
http://www.poplarandwillow.org.nz/pages/reports/international-poplar-commission/working-party-6-gisborne-2014/


 
 
 
IPC Reform 

1) IPC is one of the oldest statutory bodies within FAO. It was created in 1947 and needs to modernize if 

it wants to increase its membership. Potential member countries were denied, because they didn’t grow 

poplar or willow (but locally relevant fast-growing trees instead). There is a need to link and align IPC 

mandates to those of FAO. The FAO mission is food security and rural livelihoods in developing 

countries. Poplars and willows are only present in temperate regions. Most developing countries are not 

in these regions. Therefore a name change has been suggested. The new name for IPC was passed 

during the EXCO meeting of Sunday July 20 2014. The new name is: International Commission on Poplars 

and other trees sustaining people and the environment. The acronym IPC and its logo will be kept the 

same to not lose the connection with the old name. Countries will be allowed to substitute poplar with 

the locally relevant fast-growing tree. A new structure for the working parties has been proposed and 

passed during the EXCO meeting as well. WP6 stayed the same. Only a slight name change. New name 

for WP6: Environmental and ecosystem services. 

 

2) WP6 should build a knowledge base repository. J. Isebrands suggested to use an open concept for 

communication. A wiki-like medium would be an option. In order to get our point across, we may also 

need to bring social scientists on board. D. Derbowka mentioned that information needs to be available 

for industry to use. WP6 may also be able to play a role when it comes to the passing of legislation 

resulting in the possibility to use poplars and willows (and other fast-growing trees) to their fullest 

potential. Peer reviewed literature can also be added onto the website to inform legislators, industry 

and the public. This could include publications from WP6 members. 

 

Other News from IPC 

1) During the EXCO meeting it was announce that the next IPC Session will be held in Berlin, Germany in 

2016. 

2) Russia has recently become a member of FAO and has expressed interest in joining IPC. 

3) IPC should improve its communication and outreach through the uploading of presentations, papers, 

libraries onto the IPC website. 

4) The pictures that were not used for the Poplar and Willow book will be available by the 25th Session, 

which will be held in Berlin in 2016. 

5) People will be invited to fill the new WPs of IPC in 2016. Until then the current structure will stay the 

same. 

Plans for WP6 2014-2016 

1) Have a WP meeting just before or after the next IPC Session. This meeting will be focused on Eastern 

Europe.  

2) WP6 members are asked to put a link of IPC-WP6 on their website. 



3) Report your activities to the WP6 officers. Where the mission of IUFRO is scientific research, while 

IPC’s mission is dissemination of that knowledge into practical applications. Therefore we should report 

the outreach we do in our professions. 

 

Reporting on our activities 

 

1) S. Doty proposed to have a section of the Poplar and Willow newsletter to focus on what members of 

WP6 are doing to disseminate or apply knowledge on environmental applications. This would both 

convince FAO/UN of IPC’s relevance and improve the reputation of WP6 members. 

 

2) Activities can also be reported through a twitter account. IPC is currently setting up a twitter account.  

 

 

 

 


